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PROVIDENCE

CONSTRUCTION OF NEW 
THEATRE APPROVED 
BY PC CORPORATION

At its recent meeting, the 
Providence College Corporation 
voted unanimously to “authorize 
the Administration of the College to 
build a theatre at the time in which 
it could be financed without 
borrowing   funds   to  do  so.”

This decision represents the 
culmination of work begun a year 
ago by a committee formed by 
President Thomas R. Peterson, O.P. 
charged to study the feasibility of 
constructing a theatre at Providence 
College. Chaired by Dr. Richard 
Grace, and comprised of members 
of the college administration, 
(continued on page 15) 

UPDATE

INTERDISCIPLINARY MAJOR 
IN AMERICAN STUDIES 
ADDED TO CURRICULUM

Providence College President, 
Very Reverend Thomas R. Peterson, 
O.P., has approved a proposal by 
the PC Faculty Senate to initiate a 
new academic concentration in the 
field of American Studies, beginning 
next September.

The new American Studies major 
will be an interdisciplinary program 
studying the history, literature, 
culture and institutions that 
constitute the American experience. 
Undergraduates will be able to 
design their program of study 
according to individual needs and 
interest by selecting from courses 
(continued  on  page 2)

GARY WALTERS RESIGNS 
JOE MULLANEY RETURNS

Gary Walters has resigned as head 
basketball coach at Providence 
College and is being succeeded by 
Joe Mullaney, PC Athletic Director 
Dave Gavitt announced Monday, 
April 6th, at an afternoon news 
conference held on campus.

Walters, 35, who has coached the 
Friars for the past two years, said 
he was stepping down to pursue 
other opportunities, either in the 
private sector or in athletics. Before 
coming to PC, Walters served as 
head coach at Middlebury, Union 
and Dartmouth and compiled a 
10-year combined head coaching 
record of 125-124.

Mullaney, 55, the head coach at 
Brown University the last three 
years, will actually be returning to 
PC where he helped build the Friars 
into a national basketball power in 
the 1950’s and 1960’s. During his 14 
seasons as head coach at PC 
(1955-1969), Mullaney compiled a 
271-94 record.

“This obviously has been a very 
difficult decision,” said Walters. “I 
am a very intense person and I set 
certain standards for myself that I 
expect to uphold in terms of my 
performance. I really felt that over 
this past year or so, I’ve had a very 
difficult time sustaining that level of 
intensity and living up to certain 
expectations that I had for myself,” 
Walters told 350 newsmen, students, 
faculty, administrators and PC 
supporters.

Commenting on his successor, 
Walters described Mullaney as a 
man who is “eminently qualified 
and represents all that is good about 
college athletics.”

Mullaney said he was “delighted 
at the opportunity to return to PC. 
In retrospect, the happiest years of 
my life were coaching at Providence 
College. I’m just happy to get the 
(continued on page 6)
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1981 Commencement Exercises
The following is the schedule of the 1981 Commencement exercises:
Saturday

Sunday

Monday

Alumni are most cordially invited to all the exercises. Academic 
attire is required at the Awards Ceremony, Baccalaureate Mass, and 
the  Commencement  Exercises.

If  you  wish  to  march  at  Commencement,  please  report  to
Room  2,  ground  level  of  the  Providence  Civic  Center.

NEW MAJOR continued

currently offered in the college 
curriculum and by enrolling in 
junior-senior seminars that will 
address specific topics in American 
Studies. Over 325 American colleges 
offer programs in American Studies, 
and more than 240 of these grant 
BA  degrees  in  the  field.

To major in American Studies, 
the following 30 credits are 
required: 6 hours of basic U.S. 
History; 12 hours in the Humani-
ties, Social Studies or Arts; and 12 
hours in the junior-senior seminars, 
which will explore America from an 
interdisciplinary perspective.

The only requirement for those 
who will be sophomores in the 
coming academic year will be 6 
hours  of  U.S.  History.

The American Studies Program 
will provide a solid background for 
students interested in professional 
studies such as law, MBA programs, 
other graduate studies or careers, in 
government, journalism, teaching, 
civil  service  or  communications.

CATALOGUE OF PC SILVER 
COLLECTION PUBLISHED

Providence College, aided by a 
grant from the Rhode Island 
Bicentennial Foundation, has 
published a limited edition catalogue 
of the Cornelius C. Moore collec-
tion of 18th century American 
silver. Entitled “American Silver 
1670 - 1830: The Cornelius C. 
Moore Collection at Providence 
College,” the publication is a 
thoroughly researched and richly 
illustrated collection of essays as 
well as a catalogue of more than 200 
examples of colonial era silver from 
the New England region.

Cornelius C. Moore, Newport 
attorney and civic leader, willed his 
collection - which includes the 
largest group of Rhode Island silver 
in a private collection - to PC, along 
with his library of reference works 
and correspondence related to the 
collection. The Moore papers are 
chronologically filed in the PC 
archives.

Moore began his collection in the 
1940’s, and by 1960 the collection 

had grown to the point where it 
made an interesting statement about 
18th century New England silver. 
His collection was presented in 
public display at the Rhode Island 
Historical  Society  in  1961.  Moore
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had hoped to further share his 
collection with the public by 
publishing a catalogue; however, 
preliminary work on the publication 
was halted when Moore died in 
August, 1970.

Under the editorial supervision of 
Alice H.R. Hauck, assistant 
professor of Art History, five PC 
students, Anne E. Spokas, Karolyn 
Kras, Anne M. Skarzynski, 
Kimberly A. Kyle and Emily Kean, 
revived the catalogue project in a 
senior seminar on art historical 
research methods during the 1978-79 
academic year. Each student selected 
a geographical and chronological 
period of interest, and as a group 
they prepared an extensive bibli-
ography on American silver and 
silversmiths.

The limited edition of 1,000 hand 
numbered copies, produced by the 
Stinehour Press and the Meriden 
Gravure Co., is a tribute to the 
possibilities of undergraduate group 
scholarship, and to Mr. Moore’s 
thoughtfulness in donating his 
reference works, papers and silver 
collection to PC.

The catalogue is available at the 
Providence College Bookstore for 
$50. All inquiries regarding requests 
to display any part of the collection 
should be forwarded to Rev. Robert 
A. Morris, O.P., Executive Vice 
President,  Providence  College.

May 16

May 17

May 18

Awards Ceremony
Alumni Gym
2:00 p.m.
Baccalaureate Mass
Cathedral Church of Saints Peter and Paul 
6:30 p.m.
R.O.T.C. Commissioning Exercises
Alumni Hall
1:30 p.m.
Parents’ Night
Palladium, Rocky Point 
9:00 p.m.
Commencement
Civic Center
10:00 a.m.
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KENNETH C. SULLIVAN, O.P.
1910 - 1981

Rev. Kenneth C. Sullivan, O.P., 
former Provincial of the Dominican 
Fathers of the Province of St. 
Joseph, died March 18 in St. Louis 
Bertrand Church in Louisville, 
Kentucky, where he had served since 
1979. As Provincial of the 
Dominican Fathers in the eastern 
province from 1967-1972, he also 
served as President of the 
Providence College Corporation 
from  May  ’68  to  June ’73.

During Father Sullivan’s presi-
dency of the college corporation, 
the governing board of the school, a 
Task Force on Coeducation was 
formed to study admitting women, 
and the school became coeduca-
tional in 1971. Fr. Sullivan received 
an honorary doctor of laws degree 
from  the  college  in  1968.

From 1956 to 1965, Father 
Sullivan was pastor of St. Pius 
Parish in Providence, and during 
that time, the parish built the 
modern church structure on Eaton 
Street.

Born August 1, 1910 in East St. 
Louis, Illinois, Father Sullivan was 
the youngest of 13 children of the 
late John and Margaret (Murphy) 
Sullivan of Illinois.

He attended St. Mary’s and St. 
Joseph’s parochial schools and 
public high school in East St. Louis. 
He was a member of the Class of 
’31 from Providence College. His 
studies as a novice began at the 
Novitiate of St. Rose, Springfield, 
Kentucky, and continued at the 
House of Philosophy in River 
Forest, Illinois. He completed his 
study of Theology at the Dominican 
House of Studies in Washington, 
DC and was ordained at St. 
Dominic’s Church in that city on

June 10, 1936.
After ordination, he was assigned 

to Sacred Heart Parish, Jersey City, 
NJ (1937-1942); and St. Antoninus 
Parish in Newark, NJ (1943-1955). 
Following his nine years as pastor 
and prior of St. Pius Church, 
Providence, Fr. Sullivan was 
appointed pastor of St. Gertrudes’s 
Church, Cincinnati, Ohio. From 
1973 to 1979, he served as pastor of 
St. Raymond’s Church in 
Providence.

Fr.Sullivan is survived by a sister, 
Mrs. Margaret Niemann of St. 
Louis, Missouri, and two brothers, 
Joseph Sullivan of Seattle, 
Washington, and Robert Sullivan of 
Collinsville, Illinois, and several 
nieces and nephews.

A Mass of Christian Burial was 
held March 21 at St. Louis Bertrand 
Church in Louisville, with the Most 
Reverend Thomas McDonough, 
Archbishop of Louisville serving as 
principal celebrant. The Very 
Reverend William B. Ryan, O.P., 
Prior of the Dominican community 
at Providence College delivered the 
eulogy, and over 40 Dominican 
priests participated as concelebrants. 
Burial was in the Dominican 
Community Cemetery at St. Rose’s 
Priory, Springfield, Kentucky.

FACULTY NOTES

“Political, Social and Environ-
mental Effects of Alternative Energy 
Paths,” authored by Dr. Nicholas 
Sofios and “The Impact of Changes 
in the Southern Social Structure on 
Capital-Labor Relations in the Tex-
tile Industry,” by Barry Truchil, 
both of the Sociology Division of 
the Sociology, Anthropology and 
Social Work Department have been 
accepted by the Eastern Sociological 
Society. “Competing Spheres of 
Influence: U.S. Textile Struggles at 
the Local and National State 
Level,” also authored by Barry 
Truchil has been accepted for 
presentation at the forthcoming 
Canadian Sociology and Anthro-
pology Association meetings in 
Nova Scotia.

English  Professor  Dr.  Terrie

Curran’s paper currently titled 
“To Hell With Men; To Heaven 
With Women: Medieval Feminist 
Utopias,” has been accepted for the 
Northeast Modern Language Associ-
ation Conference.

The Art Education Association 
has accepted a paper authored by 
Dr. Edward Sullivan of the 
Education Department entitled: “An 
Art Test-Are You Kidding,” for 
presentation at its April Convention 
in Chicago.

Herbert J. D’Arcy, Director of 
Financial Aid at PC has been 
appointed Chairman of the New 
England Financial Aid Executive 
Committee of the College Board, 
which reviews and recommends 
financial aid policy related to college 
scholarship services in New 
England.

The January/February issue of 

the New Catholic World has 
included an article authored by Sr. 
Elaine Scully, R.S.M., Assistant 
Professor of Religious Studies.

The ABCA Bulletin has accepted 
an article “Opening Day Rapport 
That Lasts a Semester,” written by 
Assistant Business Professor Natalie 
Seigle. Professor Seigle also 
conducted a seminar on “Report 
Writing for Internal Auditors,” for 
the internal auditors of the R.I. 
Banker’s Association, held in 
February.

Francis T. O’Brien, professor of 
Economics was recently named the 
Student Congress Person of the 
Year at the organization’s recent 
annual banquet. O’Brien is the 
director of the Quirk Institute of 
Labor Relations, and is the longest 
serving member of the Slavin Center 
Advisory Board, (continued on page 6)
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FINALE APPROACHES FOR 80-81 DRIVE
“Our returns are truly encouraging, 
and I am overwhelmed by the 
continued generosity of our alumni. ” 

Eugene T. Voll, ’55, 
General Chairman

With little more than two months 
remaining, the 1980-81 Loyalty 
Fund Campaign speeds toward a 
June 30th finish already $100,000 
ahead of last year’s figures in total 
pledges.

The Class Phonathons, which 
constitute the third and final phase 
of the drive, were held on the 
campus April 13-21. Results of this 
phase will be published in the next 
issue of Update. The six decade 
chairpersons: Henry T. Kaveny ’27, 
Bernard J. Buonanno ’32, Wallace 
R. Tasca ’40, Stephen A. Fanning, 
Esq. ’50, John E. Martinelli, Esq. 
’65 and Susan McCutchan ’75 
together with the class agents (listed 
below) assisted the Development 
Office in coordinating these 
phonathons.

Last year, the Fund broke all 
previous records with 7,405 gifts for 
over $590,000. As of March 31st, 
the Campaign has already received 
over 6,700 pledges totaling 
$637,666.

While pleased with the results to- 
date, Chairman Voll expresses 
concern over the final weeks of the 
campaign. “Our goal of $650,000 is 
the largest in the history of the 
college. If we are to achieve this 
objective, it is vital that our class 
efforts prove successful, and hope-
fully improve upon last year’s 
alumni participation rate of 41% 
which is especially important 
because of the influence this has on 
obtaining gifts from other sources.”

Chairman Voll asks that anyone 
who has not yet pledged to the 
80-81 campaign to please do so as 
soon as possible, so as to minimize 
the financial expenses and volunteer 
time needed to wrap-up the fund 
solicitation.

PARENTS DRIVE SUCCESSFUL 
UNDER FORBES’ LEADERSHIP

A college measures its success in 
many ways. Probably one of the 
most meaningful is its roll of 
friends. Providence College has 
always been fortunate in this regard, 
and this year is no exception 
because the college has the good 
fortune to number Paul and Fonce 
Forbes among its close friends.

Volunteer Co-chairpersons of the 
Parents Drive division of this year’s 
Loyalty Fund, Paul and Fonce have 
two daughters at PC, Lee Anne 
(’81) and Allison (’84). Paul, an 
alumnus of Fordham and the 
University of Pennsylvania, is 
Chairman of the Board of the 
Forbes Corporation and a member 
of Archbishop Peter L. Gerety’s 
Committee of the Laity for the 
Archdiocese of Newark. Fonce', who 
attended Seton Hall, is a free lance 
writer and past President of the 
Auxiliary of the Little Sisters of the 
Poor. They and a third daughter,

(continued on page 15)

LOYALTY FUND CLASS CHAIRMEN 
1980-81

V. Rev. Vincent C. Dore, O.P. ’23 
Howard J. Farrell ’24
James H. Cox, M.D. ’25
John E. Farrell ’26
Henry T. Kaveny ’27
Francis P. O’Brien ’27
William J. Lynch ’28
Dr. Frank E. Greene ’29
Anthony J. DeNicola ’30
Leo R. Hafey ’30
George A. Kenny ’31
Bernard J. Buonanno ’32
Edward F. Donnelly, Sr. ’32
Edward P. Conaty ’33
Francis A. Monti, Esq. ’34
Francis X. Farrell ’35
William J. Noon, DDS ’35
Col. J. Gardner Conway ’36
Benjamin Abrams ’37
Karl F. Sherry ’37
John J. Millea ’38
James J. O’Halloran ’38
Walter F. Gibbons, Esq. ’39
Eugene O. Gallo ’40
Wallace R. Tasca ’40
Joseph A. Coccia ’41
Howard A. Kenny ’42D
Henry P. McArdle ’42M
Charles J. Fogarty ’43
Louis A. Cimini ’44
David A. Coughlin ’44

John Parrillo, DMD ’45
Joseph A. Bagaglia ’46
Louis A. Grossi ’46
Charles F. Beirne, Jr. ’47
Joseph Prisco ’49
Robert P. Mathieu ’50
Francis J. Parente ’50
William F. Donnelly ’51
Joseph F. Hanley ’51
Carlo A. Gamba ’52
Roger A. LaFrance ’53
John A. Tomei, M.D. ’53
John J. Salesses ’54
Albert B. West, Esq. ’54
Francis E. Carey ’55
Frank M. D’Alessandro, M.D. ’55 
Arthur O. Aloisio ’56
Paul J. Fournier ’56
Daniel T. Burns, Jr. ’57 
Thomas F. Malloy ’57
John A. Baglini, Esq. ’58
Joseph A. Bell ’58
F. William Buckley, Esq. ’59 
Francis M. Dwyer ’59
David G. Collins ’60
John J. Partridge, Esq. ’61 
Joseph A. Keough, Esq. ’62 
Charles T. Reilly ’62
Stephen E. Cicilline, Esq. ’63 
James A. O’Leary, Esq. ’63 
Francis J. Darigan, Esq. ’64 

John E. Martinelli, Esq. ’65 
Paul A. Tucker, Esq. ’65 
Stephen Beranbaum ’66 
Edward E. Lannon ’66 
Paul M. DeCotis ’67 
John D. Bamford ’68 
Fred A. Guarino ’68 
Dennis E. Morgan ’69
James H. Reilly, III, Esq. ’69 
Walter V. Boyle III, ’70 
David R. Meegan, Esq. ’70 
Charles M. Borkoski ’71 
Andrew J. Robinson ’71 
Paul M. Lenahan ’72
David E. Martinelli ’72 
Vincent A. DiMonte, Esq. ’73 
Theodore J. DeNicola ’74 
Maureen Connor Greaves ’74 
Susan McCutchan ’75 
Barbara J. Quinn ’75 
John F. Butler ’76
Elizabeth R. White ’76 
Robert J. Baldwin ’77 
Anne L. DiQuinzio ’77 
Dea M. Antonelli ’78 
Carol J. Hillsdale ’78 
Mark C. Kelly ’79 
Daniel A. Calenda ’79 
Susan M. Keene ’80 
George J. West ’80



5

HARKINS HALL GETS A FACE-LIFT

The installation of new windows in Harkins Hall was just one of the uses of a grant received from the federal 
government and matched by PC for a total of $250,000. Completed 31 March, 1981 the renovation work also included 
the total insulation of the roof of the building, as well as the installation of new individualized temperature controls. 
Senator Claiborne Pell (D-RI), who was instrumental in obtaining the federal grant for PC, visited the campus recently 
to  observe  the  renovations.

’CAREER CENTER FOCUSES 
ON CURRENT STUDENT NEEDS

During the past few years, the 
Counseling and Career Planning 
Center at PC has become one of the 
most utilized service centers avail-
able  to  undergraduate  students.

Designed as a multi-faceted devel-
opmental center, the staff assists 
individuals and groups in gathering 
information and selecting appro-
priate strategies in matters of 
personal, educational and vocational 
concerns. According to Jacqueline 
Kiernan, Director of the Center, 
part of this positive orientation 
involves counseling students to 
resolve and cope with normal 
conflicts, such as problems with 
roommates, test anxiety, and 
management of personal crisis 
situations  that  may  occur.

Developmental activities aimed at 
undergraduates include a wide range 
of workshops and seminars that 

address issues and skills relevant to 
personal and vocational growth, 
encompassing topics such as time 
management, interpersonal/commu- 
nication skills and assertiveness 
training.

Workshops and information 
sessions on career options are also 
scheduled on a regular basis to help 
students make a realistic decision on 
their future direction. Seniors may 
also utilize specific workshops on 
topics such as resume writing, 
interview techniques and job search 
campaigns.

John McGrath, Coordinator of 
Placement Activities, says that 
nearly every undergraduate comes to 
the Center at one time or another, 
to discuss the results of vocational 
testing, course selection, career 
development, graduate school plans 
or personal problems and concerns.

The Center’s services are available 
at no cost to all students, faculty, 
staff, and alumni of PC. In June, 

the Center is co-sponsoring two 
one-day workshops on job search 
techniques for alumni. See details 
on page 7.

ALUMNI GIVING PROGRAM 
AGAIN RECEIVES HONORS 
Due to the tremendous and con-
sistent support of alumni, the 
PC Development Office is 
pleased to announce that the 
Alumni Annual Giving Program 
has once again been selected as 
a finalist in the 1981 Alumni 
Giving Incentive Awards Pro-
gram, sponsored by the Council 
for the Advancement and 
Support of Education (CASE). 
This marks the fifth consecutive 
year that PC’s Alumni Giving 
Program has reached the final 
round of judging in the 
National Awards program. 
Winners will be notified in mid-
June.



6

N. RICHARD NOEL 
1942 - 1981

Dr. Normand Richard Noel, pro-
fessor of economics at PC for the 
past 14 years, died Friday, March 
27th at his home in Cranston, RI. 
He was 38 years old.

A native of Woonsocket, RI, Dr. 
Noel lived in Pawtucket for 33 years 
before moving to Cranston in 1976. 
He was the son of Louise (Dennis) 
Noel of Cranston, and the late 
Alcide Noel.

Dr. Noel attended St. Raphael 
Academy in Pawtucket and received 
his BA degree in economics from 
Providence College in 1964.

He continued graduate study in 
economics, receiving both his M.A. 
and Ph.D. degrees in economics 
from Boston College. A member of 
the American Economic Associa-
tion, Dr. Noel joined the PC faculty 
in 1967.

As a member of the PC faculty, 
Dr. Noel served as Chairman of the 
Economics Department from 
1978-1980, and as faculty advisor 
for Omicron Delta Epsilon, the 
economics honor society. He was 
also a member of the PC Alumni 
Association.

A special Scholarship fund has 
been created in his memory and 
donations may be made to the Dr. 
N. Richard Noel Memorial Fund, 
Providence College.

FACULTY NOTES continued

A collection of essays entitled: 
Milton and the Middle Ages, 
published by Bucknell University 
Press will include an article by Ellen 
Goodman, Assistant Professor of 
English entitled “Sway and 
Subjection: Natural Causation and 
the Portrayal of Paradise in the 
Summa Theological and Paradise 
Lost."

Dr. Charlotte O'Kelly of the 
Sociology Division has been 
commissioned to review Alfredo 
Mirande and Evangelina Enriquez, 
La Chicana-The Mexican American 
Women for Sex Roles: A Journal of 
Research. O’Kelly will also do a 
review essay on cross-cultural 
studies  of  women’s  statuses  for

Contemporary Sociology, the 
journal of book reviews for the 
American Sociological Association.

Political Science Professor Dr. 
Alan Smith, who recently completed 
requirements for a Ph.D. degree 
from Yale University, will deliver 
“Modern Political Legitimacy and 
Apparent Benevolence in Policy: 
Ferguson and the Machiavelli- 
Hobbes Debate” at the New 
England Political Science Associ-
ation Conference in Durham, NH. 
Drs. James Carlson and Robert 
Trudeau will deliver respectively, 
“The Impact of Television Crime 
Shows on Children’s Attitudes 
Toward the Legal System,” and 
“Democracy in Guatemala: Present 
Status and Future Prospects” at the 
same conference.

The Massachusetts General 
Hospital Institute of Health 
Professionals has invited 
Dr. Catherine L. Keating, Assistant 
Professor of Special Education to 
join its panel of guest speakers for a 
series on Communication Disorders. 
Dr. Keating will speak on the topic, 
“Central Auditory Processing,” and 
her lecture will review her recent 
research conducted at Michigan’s 
Neuro-Otological Laboratories on 
vestibular functioning in neurologi- 
cally impaired children and will 
explore both technical and clinical 
research trends in this area.

The Journal of the Kansas Ento-
mological Society has published “A 
New Species of Anisops, From 
South Africa,” authored by Charles 
V. Reichart, O.P., of the Biology 
Department. Fr. Reichart has also 
had his article, “A New Anisops 
From Kenya” included in the 
Proceedings of the Entomological 
Society of Washington.

Jacqueline F. Kiernan, Director of 
the Counseling and Career Planning 
Center, presented a paper entitled 
“Special Help for Undecided 
Students,” at the annual conference 
of the National Association for 
Women Deans, Administrators and 
Counselors, held in California last 
month.

Dr. William C. Griffiths, a special 
lecturer in Clinical Chemistry and 
Director of Clinical Chemistry and 
Toxicology  at  Roger  Williams

General Hospital, has been elected 
as the 1981 Chairman of the North-
east Section of the American Associ-
ation for Clinical Chemistry. The 
American Association for Clinical 
Chemistry is a national professional 
organization of chemists, physicians 
and other scientists who specialize in 
Clinical Chemistry. Dr. Griffiths 
received both his B.S. and Ph.D 
degrees in Chemistry from 
Providence College.

Dr. James F. Belliveau of the 
Chemistry Department has been 
appointed Legislative Liaison 
Officer of the Northeast Section of 
the American Association for 
Clinical Chemistry.

Dr. Michael D. Spiegler of the 
psychology department has had a 
paper entitled “On Exercise and 
Mental Ill-Health: Some Sobering 
Caveats,” accepted for presentation 
at the Midwest Symposium on 
Exercise and Mental Health.

Gregory Fowler has been 
appointed Assistant Director of PC 
Physical Plant, and new Director of 
Security. Mr. Fowler come to PC 
from Rhode Island School of 
Design.

Rev. Robert J. Randall, assistant 
professor of English, has had an 
article entitled “Crashaw’s ‘Musicks 
Duell’ ” accepted for publication in 
The Explicator.

James B. Baker, assistant 
professor of art, was recently 
awarded the Art Club Prize at the 
Annual New England Open Print-
making Exhibition.

Rev. Robert G. Quinn, O.P., 
former chairman of the Education 
Department, will celebrate his 50th 
year in the priesthood with a special 
anniversary Mass scheduled for May 
23rd, at 11 AM at St. Pius Church, 
followed by a reception in Raymond 
Hall.

NEW COACH continued

chance to come back. Competing 
and coaching in the BIG EAST 
(conference) is certainly a challenge 
I’ll look forward to, and I’m ready 
to put my entire energy - 12 months 
of the year if necessary - to getting 
the job done,” he concluded.
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ALUMNI DIRECTORY IN 
TELEPHONE VERIFICATION 
STAGE

The PC Alumni Directory project 
will soon be entering the final 
production stage. Consequently 
during the next several weeks, 
representatives of the B.C. Harris 
Publishing Company will be 
contacting by telephone every 
alumnus on our rolls.

The telephone calls are used to 
verify and update information on 
questionnaire cards completed by 
alumni and to obtain the necessary 
information from those grads that 
failed to return their cards. During 
the call the publisher’s represen-
tatives will also offer the book for 
sale and record orders from inter-
ested alumni. Details about the cost 
of the hard and soft cover editions 
will  be  covered  by  telephone.

The purchase of the directory is 
strictly voluntary. Sales do not 
benefit the college or the Alumni 
Association financially and should 
not be construed as a donation. The 
publisher assumes all the costs of 
production and any profit or loss 
from the sale of the directory is 
assumed solely by the publisher. The 
Alumni Association sponsors this 
project as a service to alumni, and 
as a vehicle to update information 
on our 22,000 graduates. It is the 
policy of the Alumni Association to 
limit the distribution of the 
directory solely to alumni of the 
college.

ALUMNI  JOB  HUNTER  WORKSHOPS
The Counseling Center at Providence College exists to meet the needs of the 

undergraduate student body and does not have the staff or the budget to 
provide any type of individual services to alumni. However, for the benefit of 
alumni who may be facing frustration in the job market, the Counseling Center 
in conjunction with the Alumni Association is sponsoring two one-day 
workshops in job search techniques. The material covered in each program 
should help participants to eliminate much confusion and develop a competitive 
edge  in  the  job  search  process.

The workshops will be conducted by PC staff members: Mr. John McGrath, 
Coordinator of Placement Services and Dr. John Hogan, Counselor and 
Vocational Advisor.

A brief description of each program follows. To register send the printed 
form to the Alumni Office before the deadline of May 20. ‘Active’ members of 
the Alumni Association may register free of charge . . . others must pay a token 
fee  of  $5  to  defray  the  cost  of  printed  materials  etc.

The on-campus location of each program will be determined after the 
registration  deadline  and  all  participants  will  receive  details  by  mail.

THE MBA AND THE JOB MARKET:
REALITY VS MAGIC! - JUNE 13

This workshop is for MBA candidates, recent MBA graduates, and for 
anyone thinking of earning an MBA. Learn what it takes on your part to back 
up that degree. Learn what you must do to establish your credibility as a 
business performer as opposed to a business student. Learn how the job market 
really works, how to track down unadvertised jobs, how to act like “manage-
ment  material.”
SATURDAY - JUNE 13 10 A.M. to 3 P.M., with an hour break for lunch/- 

informal brain storming with 
fellow  participants.

CHANGING CAREERS:
HOW IT WORKS AND DOESN'T WORK - JUNE 27

Thinking about changing your career? Forced out of teaching? Tempted by 
the greener grass “on the other side?” This one day, four-hour workshop will 
help you define the real issues, the career change process, the services you may 
or may not want to use, the things that work and don’t work. Meet other people 
facing the same dilemma. Get your feet firmly planted on the ground so you can 
handle  the  hard  work  ahead.
SATURDAY - JUNE 27 10 A.M. to 3 P.M., with an hour break for lunch/- 

informal brain storming with 
fellow  participants.

I wish to register for the:

□ June 13th Workshop on the MBA 
job market.

□ June 27th workshop on changing 
careers.

□ I am an active member of the 
Alumni Assn. (Loyalty Fund 
contributor).

□ I am not an active member so 
enclosed is my check for $5 
payable   to  Providence  College.

JOB HUNTERS WORKSHOPS

NAME________________________________ CLASS YR____________

ADDRESS________________________________ TEL________________

CITY______________________ STATE_______________ ZIP__________
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PUCKSTERS WIN ECAC TITLE; 
HOOPSTERS FINISH STRONG

The records — 10-18 in basket-
ball, 17-15-1 in hockey — certainly 
won’t go down in the record books 
as the best ever in those respective 
sports  at  Providence  College.

But, a big black and white sign — 
two signs, actually — taped to the 
windows at Schneider Arena tells it 
all about PC hockey. In big block 
letters, the signs read: “Home of 
the  1981  ECAC  Champions.”

There were no championships in 
basketball, but there were some 
major upsets; four of ’em, matter- 
of-fact, and some exciting moments 
in a topsy-turvy season with a young 
club which had seven freshmen on 
the roster.

Both teams created quite a stir at 
the end, hockey coming like heck to 
win it all and basketball raising 
eyebrows with those late-season 
upsets. In between, it was like a 
roller coaster ride with a lot of 
emotional  peaks  and  valleys.

For the hockey club, the final 
ending was of great personal satis-
faction for coach Lou Lamoriello 
and his staff, not to mention, of 
course,  the  27  players.

To win it all didn’t come easy, of 
course, and the hockey Friars 
literally had to fight their way into 
the playoffs. Only then was it a bit 
easier; or, more precisely, two of 
the three games ended up being 
comfortable  wins.

As that final record — 17-15-1 — 
indicates, it was a roller-coaster 
year. The Friars were only 5-7-1 at 
home. They were 10-8 on the road 
and 2-0 on neutral ice. The 
schedule, though, wasn’t easy; not 
with two trips to Minnesota, a 
stretch of 44 days without a home 
game, plus road games at such 
exciting places as Potsdam, Orono, 
Canton  and  Hamilton.

In the end, though, it may have 
been the difficulty of the schedule 
which paid dividends because when 
it counted the most, the Friars won 
and won on the road in enemy 
territory.

“Yes, the schedule was difficult,” 
offered Lamoriello. “But we never 
complained about it because we 
made  it.  If  anything,  it  helped  us

Sports 
WRAP UP

become a better and stronger team, 
especially at the end when it counted 
the most.”

Lamoriello and his kids never 
complained about anything, 
especially when things weren’t going 
well midway through the season. 
Nine one goal defeats will tell you 
part of the story. As well as many 
injuries which were never 
mentioned.

Anyway, down the homestretch 
the Friars went 11-3 and those three 
defeats were at home. With a week 
or so left in the regular season, the 
Friars were in a fairly comfortable 
playoff position until unexpected, 
back-to-back losses at home to 
Cornell and Yale. Suddenly, the 
picture wasn’t as bright. In fact, the 
final two-games — Maine at home, 
then the finale in Durham against 
New Hampshire — ended up MUST 
WIN games.

Sparked by a bench-clearing brawl 
which seemed to perk up everyone, 
PC whacked Maine, 12-4, but lost 
five players because of misconducts 
who would have to sit out the 
finale,  at  UNH.

So, up North went the Friars with 
only 13 skaters and two goalies. 
Before the second period, they were 
down to 11; one player was hurt, 
the other out with a misconduct. 
And, late in the game, PC trailed by 
scores of 3-1 and 4-2. Somehow, 
incredibly, PC regrouped and won 
in OT, 5-4.

The Friars ended up being seeded 
seventh in the eight-team playoff 
field and had to travel to Chestnut 
Hill to play second-seeded Boston 
College in the opener. No problem! 
A comfortable 5-2 win in a game 
the Friars dominated from the 
opening faceoff.

Now, to the Boston Garden for 
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the third time in the past four years 
for the finals. What happened there 
is unbelievable.

The semifinal game was against 
Clarkson, the No. 1 team in the 
East and the No. 2 team in the 
country. For 59 minutes, the Golden 
Knights were in complete control, 
though holding “only” a 3-1 lead.

Somehow, again incredibly, PC 
pulled out a victory like a magician 
pulls a dove out of a hat. Two goals 
within 30 seconds in the final 
minute to tie, then another overtime 
for a 4-3 win. The majority of the 
fans had left in the final couple of 
minutes, with the so-called answer, 
“to beat the traffic,” and didn’t 
know the Friars pulled it out until 
reading the morning paper.

The final, for the silver cup, 
seemed almost anticlimatic, even 
though it was to be against old 
nemisis Cornell. The final was an 
8-4 PC runaway and cheers 
thundered down from the Old North 
Station ice house as Lamoriello’s 
young men, in those sharp black 
and white uniforms, skated around 
the ice — and under those Bruin 
and Celtic championship banners — 
with their sticks in the air and senior 
Steve Evangelista holding the cup 
over his head.

The season came to an abrupt end 
with two defeats at home in the 
NCAA quarterfinals to Michigan 
Tech of the Western Hockey 
League, but the memory of what the 
Friars did at the end of the regular 
season, and then in the playoffs, 
still is vivid in the minds of 
everyone connected with the PC 
hockey program.

“There is only one ECAC 
champion,” said a fan leaving 
Schneider Arena after the Michigan 
Tech series, “and this year it is 
Providence. When you look back in 
the record books years from now, 
you’ll always see the name 
Providence next to the year 1981 as 
the ECAC champion. It’s everything 
these kids deserved.”

And, looking back, Lamoriello 
and his players not only can look at 
that ECAC Cup fondly, but also 
know in the process they beat the 
Nos. 1-2-4 seeds in the tournament.

A week before the hockey play-

offs began, the basketball team, it 
seems, set the tone for the 
unexpected with a 67-65 victory in 
the BIG EAST Tournament over 
regular-season champion Boston 
College.

Now, the basketball team didn’t 
end up having the ultimate success 
of the hockey team, yet nonetheless 
provided some happy moments 
down the stretch which offers more 
than a ray of hope and sunshine for 
new coach Joe Mullaney next year.

The hoopsters came into the BIG 
EAST tournament ranked eighth, 
the last place team in the 
conference. But little Ricky Tucker 
threw in a 10-foot baseline jumper 
with two seconds left to beat the 
top-seeded Eagles by a basket and 
sent the crowd in Syracuse’s massive 
Carrier Dome into pandimonium 
and disbelief.

Into the semis went the Friars and 
up against Villanova. PC had three 
chances to win it in the final 
seconds, let those chances slip away 
and, finally in overtime, the game 
slipped away.

Down the stretch in the regular 
season, though, the Friars sent 
shock waves through the East when, 
on Inauguration Eve in the nation’s 
Capital, and on Eastern Regional 
TV, they stunned Georgetown to 
snap a four-game losing streak. The 
final was 61-58. It was the first BIG 
EAST win ever (stretching over a 
period of a year and a half) for PC 
and it was the real emergence of a 
young man who may be the 
“franchise” for the next three years. 
Otis Thorpe, a 6-9 freshman, contri-
buted 10 points in the final nine 
minutes and was a dominant force, 
as he would prove to be, to other 
conference foes the rest of the way.

But after the Hoya win followed 
six more defeats in a row until back- 
to-back shocking upsets over first 
Villanova, 82-70, and then St. 
John’s, 73-57. Not only were those 
Friar wins major upsets, they were 
convincing, runaway upsets.

Over-all, though, it was an up- 
and-down year. Even a stormy year. 
First, Walters learned his best 
player, Rudy Williams who was the 
team MVP for two straight years, 
would miss the first semester

because of academic problems. Then 
Rudy came back, and somewhat out 
of shape. The team first had to 
adjust, to learn to play without 
Rudy; then readjust to play with 
him. (continued on page 16)

J. VINCENT CUDDY 
1921 - 1981

J. Vincent Cuddy, associate direc-
tor of athletics at Providence Col-
lege died March 24, at his home in 
North Providence. He was 59. He 
had been affiliated with Pro-
vidence College for 31 years.

Born in Naugatuck, CT, Cuddy 
attended high school there, and 
was graduated in 1943 from the 
University of Connecticut, where 
he played basketball, baseball and 
football. In 1947 he received a 
Masters degree in Physical Educa-
tion from Columbia University.

In 1949, Cuddy was named head 
basketball coach at PC, a position 
he held until 1954. He also served 
as freshman basketball coach, 
sports information director, assis-
tant athletic director, business 
manager for athletics, and most 
recently, as associate director of 
athletics.

Mr. Cuddy was voted into the 
Providence College Hall of Fame 
in 1977. He had been named PC’s 
Outstanding Faculty member in 
1972. and also served as vice presi-
dent and active' member of Words 
Unlimited.

He is survived by his wife and 
three sons.

A concelebrated Mass of Chris-
tian Burial was held on March 27 
at St. Augustine’s Church in Pro-
vidence. Donations to a special 
scholarship fund in his memory 
may be made to the J. Vincent 
Cuddy Memorial Fund, care of 
Providence College.



NATIONAL ALUMNI AWARDS 
DINNER - MAY 15th

Five alumni, including the Pres-
ident of Providence College, Very 
Reverend Thomas R. Peterson, O.P. 
will be feted by the National Alumni 
Association at the 25th annual 
Alumni Awards Dinner on May 
15th at the college.

Father Peterson, a 1951 graduate 
of PC, will receive the ‘Begley 
Faculty Award’ in recognition of his 
outstanding service to the College as 
a faculty member and adminis-
trator since 1957. This year marks 
his tenth anniversary as President of 
Providence College and the twenty-
fifth anniversary of his ordination 
as  a  Dominican  priest.

John A. Notte, Jr. ’31 will receive 
the award for ‘Exemplary Citizen-
ship’ citing his long and distin-
guished career as a public servant. 
His public leadership role in RI 
began in 1937 when, as a young 
attorney, he was named North 
Providence Town Solicitor and 
reached its apex in 1960 when he 
was elected Governor. Along the 
way, he also served terms as 
Secretary of State and Lieutenant 
Governor. Governor Notte is only 
the second PC alumnus ever to serve 
as Rhode Island’s chief executive.

NATIONAL  ALUMNI  AWARDS   DINNER
Ticket  Order  Form

In appreciation for over twenty 
years of loyal volunteer service to 
the alumni association, Maurice C. 
Paradis ’58 will receive the associ-
ation’s ‘Distinguished Service’ 
award. A partner in the accounting 
firm of Peat, Marwick, Mitchell 
& Company in Newark, NJ, Mr. 
Paradis’ extensive record of alumni 
involvement includes terms as an 
officer of the New York area club, a 
member of the National Alumni 
Board and service on a host of key 
alumni committees. Most recently he 
served for one year as an alumni 
Representative to the College Corp-
oration and he is in his fourth year 
as highly successful chairman of the 
Alumni Loyalty Fund campaign in 
New Jersey.

Ferdinand Sowa ’48, an attorney 
from New Bedford, Mass., will be 
presented the ‘Faithful Friar’ award. 
This is a special honor reserved for 

(continued next page) 

The award for ‘Personal Achieve-
ment’ will be presented to William 
F. McKenna, ’36, a nationally 
prominent trial attorney and partner 
in the law firm of McKenna and 
Fitting of California and 
Washington, D.C. Mr. McKenna’s 
illustrious career has included 
leading federal investigations into 
union racketeering and corruption in 
federal  housing  programs.

Send_______ tickets at $8 per person.     Enclosed is $
Payable to Alumni Association.

Name

Address ___
Street City State Zip

Mail  to:  Alumni  Office,  Providence  College,  Prov.  RI 0 2918

ALUMNI NEWS
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alumni who have always exhibited 
great loyalty and love for their 
Alma Mater but whose contribu-
tions might go unnoticed; it is the 
association’s version of an unsung 
hero award. Since his graduation in 
1948, Mr. Sowa has been a generous 
benefactor and champion of 
Providence College, and he has 
almost single-handedly conducted 
every college advancement project in 
the New Bedford area through the 
years.

The Awards Dinner will be held 
in Raymond Hall starting at 7 p.m. 
with a cocktail reception followed 
by dinner, the awards program and 
dancing until midnight. Tickets are 
$8 per person and can be obtained 
from the Alumni Office. An order 
form is printed in this issue of 
‘Update.’

CANDIDATES CHOSEN FOR 
1981-82 ALUMNI ELECTIONS

At its March meeting the Alumni 
Board of Governors unanimously 
approved the slate of candidates 
presented by the Nominating 
Committee for the 1981-82 Alumni 
Association Elections.

In mid-May a ballot and bio-
graphical sketches of the candidates 
wil be mailed to all alumni on 
‘active’ status (those participating in 
the annual Loyalty Fund). The 
ballot will have a late June return 
date and election results will be 
announced on June 30th.

Vice President (automatically 
succeeds to president after one year 
term).

Edward F. Donnelly, Sr. ’32 of 
Providence, RI, a retired principal 
and department supervisor for the 
Providence School Department vs. 
John E. Martinelli, ’65, of Scituate, 
RI,  an  attorney  in  private  practice.

Secretary - one year term.
Charles M. Borkoski ’71 of 

Providence employed as a sales 
manager for McLaughlin and 
Moran distributors vs. Fred A. 
Guarino ’68 of Seekonk, MA, who 
is a partner in the accounting firm 
of Sansiveri and McMahon.

Treasurer - one year term.
Susan Keene ’80 of Providence, 

supervisor of office services for the 
American Tourister Company vs

AREA CLUB NOTES
• On April 24th the Hartford Area 
Alumni Club will hold its annual 
“Friars Award Dinner.” The 1981 
award recipients are the Most Rev. 
Peter Rozazza, D.D., Auxiliary 
Bishop of Hartford and Warren C. 
Howe, Jr. ’60, one of the founders 
of the Hartford Area Club. 
Proceeds from the dinner fund the 
Club’s scholarship program. Tickets 
are $20 per person and can be 
obtained by calling Chairman Mike 
Rogers at 277-3881.
• The Washington Area Club will 
wrap-up a highly successful year 
with two events. On May 8th the 
Club will stage its annual visit to the 
Marine Corp evening parade and 
reservations can be made at no

Sharon Ann Viera ’76 of South 
Dartmouth, MA, senior financial 
analyst for the Digital Equipment 
Corporation.

Board of Governors - 3 year term 
3 slots to be filled:

Howard Farrell ’24 of Rumford, 
RI, retired chief of the Rhode Island 
Civil Service Commission vs 
Bernard Buonanno ’32 of Warwick, 
RI retired assistant superintendent 
of personnel services for the 
Providence School Department.

Alfred Lamy ’53 of Spring Valley, 
NY, district manager of the Rohm 
and Haas Company vs James 
McGrath ’50 of Foster, RI, sales 
manager for the U.S. Gypsum 
Company.

Barbara Quinn ’75 of Norwood, 
MA, a special education teacher vs 
Robert Baldwin ’77 of Johnston, 
RI, manager of the Baldwin 
Company, real estate developers.

Alumni that have not yet pledged 
to the Loyalty Fund must do so by 
May 15 in order to insure receiving 
a ballot and more detailed candidate 
information.

MAL BROWN CLUB HONORS 
6 FOR OUTSTANDING SERVICE

Over 200 people were on hand for 
the annual awards dinner held by 
the Mal Brown Club of PC on April 
11th. Six awards were presented 

charge. On June 13th the annual 
‘President’s Night’ dinner will be 
held at the Bolling Air Force Base 
Officers Club and details will be 
announced. More information can 
be obtained by calling president Jim 
Carty at 331-3706.
• The New York Area Club will 
sponsor its annual Ascension 
Thursday Mass and Awards Dinner 
on May 28th. The dinner will be 
held at the prestigious Union Club 
and will feature a guest speaker to 
be announced. Alumni that wish to 
nominate New York area grads for 
the Club’s achievement award 
should contact the co-chairman of 
the dinner, Ray Levesque ’50, at 
735-4300.

during the evening to members of 
the PC community being cited for 
their outstanding service to the 
College.
THE MAL BROWN AWARD: for. 
outstanding service to the college by 
an alumnus, to the VERY REV. 
THOMAS R. PETERSON, O.P.
’51. This year marks the 10th anniv-
ersary of Fr. Peterson’s inaugura-
tion as president of PC, and the 
25th anniversary of his ordination to 
the priesthood.
THE DR. WILLIAM MC DONNELL 
AWARD: to DR. ANTHONY F. 
MERLINE, ’51 past member of the 
National Alumni Board for 
unselfish service to the College.
THE HELEN BERT AWARD to 
MARY SHONTY and
THE JOSEPH V. MC ANDREW 
AWARD to CHRIS GARRAHAN, 
as the female and male varsity 
athletes graduating with the highest 
academic averages, and
THE HARRY DRIBEN 
MEMORIAL SCHOLARSHIP 
given to a graduating religious 
studes major who plans to attend 
graduate school in this field, to 
ANN LOUISE WIGTON. The 
Scholarship is funded by Mr. Hebert 
Bloom, President of Independent 
Glass in Providence in memory of 
Mr.Driben. Driben founded 
Independent Glass in 1929.
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CLASS NOTES
1931
Rev. Gilbert V. Hartke, O.P. founder of 
the Speech and Drama Department of 
the Catholic University of America, 
Washington D.C., will be awarded an 
honorary Doctor of Arts Degree by the 
University of Maryland at its spring 
commencement on May 15, 1981.

1938
Norman A. Eichner, retired school ad-
ministrator, was recently appointed to 
the Advisory Committee of the Fairfield 
(Ct.) County Metro National Alliance of 
Business.

1942M
Thomas J. McDonald has recently been 
promoted to the position of Customer 
Service Manager by West Point 
Pepperell’s Apparel Fabrics Division in 
New York City. McDonald and his 
family reside in Metuchen, N.J.

1942D
Edward V. Healey, Jr. associate justice 
of Rhode Island Family Court will be 
presented the 1981 Outstanding 
Achievement Award by the Justice 
Resource Corporation.

1949
Albert J. Michaud has been appointed 
to the new Bristol Community College 
Board of Trustees, Bristol, R.I.

1950
Judge Donald F. Shea was chosen by the 
Rhode Island Legislature to fill a 
Supreme Court vacancy.
Dr. Joseph Kerrins, Jr. will become 
Sturdy Memorial Hospital’s (Attleboro, 
Ma.) first director of Ambulatory Care. 
Kerrins is an associate professor at 
Boston University Medical School.

1951
William M. Antil of Holyoke, Ma. has 
recently been named a second vice- 
president in the Group Division at 
Massachusetts Mutual Life Insurance 
Co.

1952
Dr. William F. Varr, Jr., an 
anesthesiologist at Kent County 
Memorial Hospital (Warwick, RI), was 
elected president of the Kent County 
Medical Society.
Dr. John E. Horton, Chairman, 
Department of Periodontology, Harvard 
School of Dental Medicine, was elected 

Fellow of the American Association for 
the Advancement of Science. Dr.Horton 
was cited “for contributions to the study 
of periodontal disease and for research 
in tissue specific regulators which 
modulate the expression of 
osteocalstic.”
John P. Corrigan, has been appointed 
Chief of the Program Policy and 
Planning Branch of the National Center 
on Child Abuse and Neglect in 
Bethesda, Md.

1956

James M. Donovan, Jr. has been 
appointed general manager at Rexham, a 
Warner Packaging Division. Donovan 
lives in Upper Saddle River, NJ.

1958
James G. Edge has recently been 
promoted to full Colonel in the U.S.
Army. Edge is stationed at the Industrial 
College of the Armed Forces at Fort 
McNair, Washington D.C.

1959
Edward W. Dence, Jr. of East
Greenwich, R.I. was recently named vice 
president of Industrial National Bank.
He was also named to the newly-created 
office of the Chairman.
Raymond T. Testa, of Cedar Grove, 
N.J. has been elected president of the 
National Society for Industrial Micro-
biology. He is head of the Department 
of Microbiology at Lederle Laboratory 
Medical Research Division of the 
American Cyanamid Co. in Pearl River,NJ.

1961
Dr. Edward A. Iannuccilli, a Rhode 
Island physician, was recently selected to 
receive one of the five 1981 Unitam 
awards (United Italian Americans).

1962
James H. Marshall of East Greenwich, 
Rhode Island has been elected vice- 
president, real estate division of the 
William R. Warburton Agency, Inc. 
William F. Precourt, Jr. has recently 
been named administrative assistant to 
Taunton, Ma. Mayor Amaral.
Ralph E. Salamone has recently been 
promoted to Vice-President of European 
American Bank of New York.

1963
Charles Rennick, Jr. was elected 
chairman of the Coventry Democratic 
Town Committee, Coventry, R.I.

1964
Dennis F. Sullivan of East Falmouth, 
Ma. received the distinguished service 
award for professional development 
from the Ma. Chapter, American 
College of Nursing Home 
Administrators. Sullivan has been 
administrator of the Frank Wood 
convalescent home, in Mattapan, for the 
past 10 years.
Frank B. Connolly has been selected to 
fill the position of assistant town 
manager of Newington, Ct.

Robert W. Fiondella was recently elected 
senior vice president and general counsel 
of Phoenix Mutual Life Insurance Co. 
He also serves as secretary to the board 
of directors. Fiondella and his wife 
Carolyn live with their two children in 
Bristol, Conn.
John E. Connors, Jr. has been named 
city manager for the city of Newport, RI.
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1965
John Perrault has recently become 
associated with the law firm of 
McEachern & Thornhill, Kittery, Maine. 
Perrault resides in North Hampton, NH. 
Harold J. White has been promoted to 
employee relations supervisor for frames 
and safety for the vision care and safety 
division at American Optical 
Corporation, Southbridge, Ma.
Thomas A. Rosazza has been appointed 
executive director of the newly 
established Maryland Commission on 
Correctional Standards.
Thomas J. Skala of North Providence, 
RI has been appointed Assistant 
Chairperson for the 1981 Catholic 
Charity Fund Appeal and will also be 
the General Chairperson for the 1981 
Appeal. Skala is a senior vice president 
in the Corporate Banking Group of 
Industrial National Bank of Rhode 
Island.
William E. Butler of Granville, N.Y. has 
been elected principal of North Reading 
High School.

1966
Albert V. Ferri of Rumford, RI has 
been promoted to the post of assistant 
treasurer of Old Stone Bank. Ferri, 
manager of the Empire Street Office in 
Providence, has been assigned to the 
banks personal banking group.

1967
John Paquette president of J & B Photo 
Lab, Fall River, Ma., has passed a com-
prehensive exam for entrance into the 
Society of Photo Finishing Engineers, a 
division of Photo Marketing Association 
International.
J. Richard Cuffe, Jr. has recently joined 
the law firm of Ramsey, Serino, & Mur-
ray of Boston, Ma.
George L. St. Germain has recently 
become Director of the Small Business 
Development Center at Clayton Junior 
College in Morrow, Georgia.
John T. Mitchell was recently promoted 
to Commander in the U.S. Navy. He is 
on the staff of the Commander-in-Chief, 
Atlantic Fleet in Norfolk, and is living in 
Virginia Beach, Va.

1968
Michael J. Donly recently accepted ap-
pointment as acting principal at Coyle 
and Cassidy High School, Taunton, Ma. 
Hal Pheeny has been promoted to Com-
mander in the U.S. Navy and is now ser-
ving as Head of the Biomedical Research 
Programs at the Naval Weapons Center, 
China Lake,Ca.
C. Wallace Weeks of Longmeadow, Ma. 
has recently been promoted to national 
sales  manager  at  Buxton,  Inc.

1969
Geoffrey A. Sorrow has been appointed 
district manager of the Pittsfield (MA) 
Social Security district.
John B. May, dean of discipline at Holy 
Name Central Catholic High School, 
Worcester, MA., has been named head-
master of Marianhill High.

1970
Paul F. Dearden of Cumberland, RI has 
recently published his new book, The 
Rhode Island Campaign of 1778: In-
auspicious Dawn of Alliance. In his 
book Dearden attempts to rectify flaws 
in accounts of historians on the Battle of 
Rhode Island.
Stephen T. LaVallee, of Rumford, RI, 
has been named assistant sales promo-
tion manager for Fram Automotive Divi-
sion.

Edward J. Caron has been named direc-
tor of Corporate Relations for Blue 
Cross & Blue Shield of R.I. Caron will 
be responsible for corporate policy for 
the health insurance organizations.

1972
Joseph K. Cembrola has been promoted 
to assistant treasurer of Woonsocket 
Savings and Trust. He and his wife 
reside in Bristol, R.I.

1974
Douglas R. Bourdon of Nashua, NH, 
the State Chairman of the New Hamp-
shire Young Americans For Freedom, 
has been elected to the Board of Direc-
tors of National YAF, Inc. representing 
the New England region.
Robert J. Luciano has been appointed 
faculty director and dean of students for 
the Electronic Computer Programming 
Institute of Northern N.J. Luciano is 
also an instructor of programming 
languages at the institute and resides in 
Cedar Grove, N.J.

James Z. Giordano has recently been 
promoted to Assistant Vice-President of 
People’s Savings Bank - Bridgeport, Ct. 
He is branch manager of their Riverside 
Office in Greenwich, Ct.
Stephen F. Hardy has been promoted to 
assistant treasurer at Old Stone Bank, 
where he is presently manager at the 
bank’s Wakefield, R.I. office.

Joseph N. Small, Jr. has been promoted 
to senior program marketing manager 
for Control Data Corporation’s Govern-
ment System’s Division in Washington, 
D.C. Small will be responsible for na-
tionwide marketing coordination of the 
PLATO computer-based education and 
training system to the Department of the 
Army and NASA.

1975
Dr. Robert T. Whitelay recently opened 
his practice in general dentistry in East 
Windsor, Ct.

1976
Linda M.A. Morad has been promoted 
to assistant vice-president of Bay Bank 
Merchants of New Bedford, Ma.
Denise M. Marien of Woonsocket, R.I. 
has been named assistant housing 
development manager for Dimeo Con-
struction Company in Providence.
Gary J. Thurber has been appointed 
director of diagnostic services at the 
Woonsocket Hospital, Woonsocket, RI. 
Mariana Rojao Sequeira has been named 
manager of Industrial National Bank’s, 
Woonsocket Office. Mrs. Sequeira is ac-
tive in the Woonsocket Chamber of 
Commerce and she is a member of the 
National Association of Business and 
Professional Women. She and her hus-
band live with their son in Seekonk, Ma.
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Denise L. Boudreau has been appointed 
a departmental officer of the Marketing 
Group at Old Stone Bank, Providence, 
R.I. A resident of Warren, R.I., she is 
currently a Second Lieutenant in the 
U.S. Army Reserves.

Leonard F. Pansa has been appointed 
director of personnel at Memorial 
Hospital, Nashua, N.H. A resident of 
Manchester, Pansa was recently ap-
pointed to the American College of 
Hospital Administrators.

1978 .
Thomas F. Arnold has been promoted 
to the rank of first lieutenant in the 
United States Army. He is presently sta-
tioned in Seoul, Korea.

1977
Frank S. Salmani was recently ordained 
as Deacon of the Roman Catholic 
Church. He will serve in various pastoral 
ministries with the Diocese of Pro-
vidence.

Frederick L. Mason III has been ap-
pointed account manager at 
LL&S/Trainor, the public relations divi-
sion of LeBeau, Leicht and Santangini, 
Rumford, R.I. A resident of Pawtucket, 
Mason serves on the board of directors 
of the R.I. Press Club.

1980
Susan E. Staudmyer has been named a 
departmental officer in the Audit Group 
of Old Stone Bank. She is the manager 
of Old Stone’s Marieville office, in R.I.
Janice P. Cataldo of Cranston, R.I., has 
been employed as program assistant for 
the R.I. Interagency Council on Smok-
ing. She will plan, conduct, and evaluate 
quit smoking programs, youth council 
programs, and programs to educate the 
public on the hazards of smoking.
Stephen Baker has been appointed as in-
tern on the staff of Congressman Gerry 
Studds. Baker is now studying at 
American Unviersity in Washington, 
D.C.
Lt. Edward J. Barr, who is serving in 
the U.S. Marine Corps, recently 
graduated from The Basic School in 
Quantico, Va.

IN MEMORIAM

Francis V. Reynolds ’26
J. Clarence Ryan ’29
Fr. William A. Hinnebusch ’30 
Rev. Kenneth C. Sullivan, O.P. ’31 
Roderick McGarry ’36
Dr. Riley Hughes ’37
John P. Gallogly ’40
Dr. Charles Clarke Goodman ’43 
Theodore Gorfine, D.D.S. ’43 
Vincent H. Clark Jr. ’51
Edward R. Leonard ’51
N. Richard Noel, Ph.D. ’64

NOMINATIONS BEING 
ACCEPTED FOR CORPORATION 
REPRESENTATIVE

The Providence College Alumni 
Association has two representatives 
who serve four-year terms as 
members of the Corporation of 
Providence College. The terms are 
staggered so that every two years 
one ends and a new representative is 
selected. Accordingly, this year one 
of these positions will be filled for a 
term that commences on July 1, 
1981.

Active members of the Alumni 
Association (current Loyalty Fund 
contributors) are invited to submit 
the names of fellow Alumni or to 
place their own names into con-
sideration for this Corporation 
representative slot.

The nomination and selection 
procedure is:
1. A letter outlining the reasons for 
nominating each alumnus and his or 
her personal resume must be sent to 
the P.C. Alumni Office — 
Attention: Screening Committee by 
May 1st.
2. A committee of the Alumni 
Board of Governors then screens the 
nominations and selects the five 
most worthy candidates. Among the 
criteria used are professional 
achievements, record of support for 
the College, involvement in Alumni 
Association activities.
3. The full Alumni Board then 
votes for the five finalists on a point 
basis.
4. The top two finalists and their 
background materials are then 
submitted to the Corporation 
Nominating Committee which 
makes the final selection.

The Corporation of Providence 
College is the major policy-setting 
authority of the College and 
currently is made up of thirty-two 
members.



75

THEATRE continued

faculty, and student body, the 
committee met with the faculties of 
the Music and Theatre Programs, 
the Director of Special Events, the 
chairpersons of the departments of 
the college, and the college planning 
committee to discuss the various 
needs and requirements of such a 
facility. In addition, an open 
sesssion to which all members of the 
college community were invited to 
voice opinions regarding the 
proposed facility was held. In the 
course of all of these sessions, there 
was great support and encourage-
ment for the project.

The proposed facility is intended 
to meet the growing cultural needs 
of the college. The purpose of the 
building would primarily be to 
provide performance space for the 
Music and Theatre Programs, and 

eventually to accommodate dance 
performances. The building would 
also be available for formal lectures, 
poetry readings, films of an 
educational nature, and for certain 
cultural events sponsored by the 
Student Board of Governors.

The committee spent much of last 
spring interviewing representatives 
from several architectural firms. 
After evaluating the various firms in 
terms of the college’s needs, the 
committee submitted to Fr. Peterson 
the names of possible firms which 
they recommend, should the project 
be undertaken.

The projected cost of the 
performing arts theatre is 2.5 
million dollars, with the committee 
in strong and universal agreement 
that the facility be designed in 
keeping with the best technology for 
energy  conservation.

PARENTS FUND continued

Sarah, live in Franklin Lakes, New 
Jersey.

Under their leadership, this year’s 
appeal has enjoyed record success 
with approximately $40,000 already 
raised, a 20% increase over the total 
raised in last year’s record breaking 
drive.

After recently reviewing the 
Loyalty Fund’s progress, Paul 
Gallagher, Parents Drive Coordin-
ator, remarked, “Our effort is 
achieving such encouraging results 
because of the dedication and con-
cern of Paul and Fonce Forbes and 
the many other parents who recog-
nize the college’s needs and respond 
to them so enthusiastically.”



1981 COMMENCEMENT 
KEYNOTE SPEAKER

CBS News correspondent, Mike 
Wallace, familiar to television 
viewers through his in-depth 
reporting on that network’s top- 
rated news magazine, “Sixty 
Minutes,” will attend PC’s 63rd 
Commencement Exercises, and 
deliver the keynote address to the 
graduates. The Brookline, Mass. 
native has received a host of 
professional honors including a 
number of Emmy awards for his 
skillful interviewing technique and 
enterprising  reportage.

SPORTS WRAP UP 
continued

There were a couple of suspen-
sions during the season because 
things weren’t done the way Walters 
wanted them done; a reflection of 
discipline Walters tried to instill in 
his club.

But when it was all said and 
done, there really ended up being no 
mutiny, things ended up on a 
positive note because the players, 
collectively, got together and played 
as a team in the end.

So, while the records aren’t the 
best ever, there were still a lot of 
happy moments this winter . . . 
capped off by the ECAC hockey 
championship.

Dates  to  Remember . . .
April 29 - May 3

PC Theatre Presents “Royal Gambit”
May 15

National Alumni Awards Dinner
May 16

Awards Ceremony and Baccalaureate Mass
May 17

ROTC Commissioning Exercises
May 17

Parents’ Night
May 18

Commencement
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